Travel costs to the hospital for women in labour on Section 4 Support

Introduction

This policy briefing is to update on the Home Office’s revised asylum policy instructions covering the additional provisions and facilities that can be provided to individuals in receipt of Section 4 support. The revised instructions were issued in August 2013 and confirm that women in receipt of Section 4 support can be provided with the means to take a taxi to hospital when they are in labour or suspected of being in labour. 

These instructions only apply to pregnant women in receipt of Section 4 support and who are in the later stages of pregnancy. 
Background

The power to provide ‘additional services and facilities’ to those on Section 4 support was introduced by The Immigration and Asylum (Provision of Services or Facilities) Regulations 2007.  In March 2008 the Home office issued an asylum policy instruction setting out the various additional services and facilities that could be provided to those on Section 4 and which could not be met under their current support.  This included a number of provisions such as the costs of obtaining birth certificates, extra support for pregnant women and children under three, and the costs of attending healthcare treatments. 

However, in absence of a clear statement regarding pregnant women in labour, it was unclear whether, or how, this group could access these additional services and provisions.   

Key Points of the Instructions

The revised instructions now make clear the circumstances where the provision of travel by taxi may be appropriate. This  includes the ‘return journeys to and from hospital of a woman who is in labour, or suspected of being in labour, and the return home after the birth of the child’ pg 14   http://www.ukba.homeoffice.gov.uk/sitecontent/documents/policyandlaw/asylumprocessguidance/asylumsupport/guidance/section4-additional-services.pdf?view=Binary
How to obtain travel costs for women in labour

Please refer the client to the relevant local service, ie Refugee Council, Red Cross, etcetera. If these are not available, please follow the instructions below. 

Women requiring this facility will need to complete the Additional Services and Application Form which is available here: http://www.ukba.homeoffice.gov.uk/asylum/support/apply/section4/. They will also need to provide relevant medical evidence to demonstrate why they require this facility. Although not specifically stated, the woman’s MATB1 (these are issued to women at around the 20th week of pregnancy) should be sufficient to demonstrate this need so a copy of this can be included with the application form.    

